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COUNCIL MINUTES
TOWN OF CLIFTON FORGE, VIRGINIA

7:00 P.M. TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 26, 2019
CLIFTON FORGE TOWN COUNCIL CHAMBERS
547 MAIN STREET
CALL TO ORDER-Mayor Irvine called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.


PRESENT:  Mayor Jeff Irvine, Vice Mayor Pamela Marshall, Councilman Robert Umstead, Councilman David Oeltjen, Councilman Ronald Goings 

Also, present but not on the roll: Darlene Burcham, Town Manager, David Davis, Town Attorney, and Angela Carper, Clerk
INVOCATION- Pamela Irvine, Pastor of Solid Rock Ministries in Covington, VA led the attendees and Council in Prayer.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE-Mayor Irvine led the attendees and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
Prior to beginning the meeting, Mayor Irvine stated that he had recently completed an interview with the Alleghany Journal and wished to apologize for misspeaking and calling Washington Park by the incorrect name of George Washington Park instead of Booker T. Washington Park.
PRESENTATION
Introduction of New Police Chief—Darlene Burcham, Town Manager

Mrs. Burcham explained the interview process and search for a candidate, advising that advertisements were placed not only in the local newspapers and on the Town’s website and Facebook page, but also through VML, and other news outlets away from the Town.  She stated that it was kind of Chief Balser to let her know so far in advance to allow time to conduct the search and for the new hire to “shadow” his position.  Mrs. Burcham advised that after many qualified applications/resumes were received and those applicants were put through both a panel interview as well as a private one, Chad Wickline rose to the top of the list.  She advised that Chad is a local young man with 17 years of experience with the Alleghany County Sheriff’s Department and has been engaged in many activities and extensive training.  She introduced Chad who then said a shook hands with each Council member and said a few words to introduce himself and his plans for the Department.  Mr. Wickline stated that his is grateful for the opportunity to serve and that he wishes to move the Department into the future with more community relations.  He will begin his duties as Police Chief on March 1 and stated that he looks forward to hearing from people about ideas or concerns, encouraged anyone with concerns to feel free to contact him and is looking forward to the job.
Annual Audit Report—LeeAnna Tyler, Finance Director

LeeAnna Tyler provided the annual audit report, confirming that there were no audit findings again this fiscal year!  A copy of her report follows:

The Town has received the audit for the year ending June 30, 2018  

Once again, we received no audit findings.  That is a testament to the great staff I have in my office.   

At the end of June, The town’s unassigned fund balance for the General Fund was $237,428. This is up from last year’s unassigned fund balance of $143,598.  

 This balance represents 7.49 % of the governmental fund obligations less capital outlay.  As I have pointed out for several years, it is standard practice to have an unrestricted fund balance of 10%.  While we are not at that percentage as of yet, we have increased 2 % over last year’s number.  

I have printed out the Last Ten Fiscal Years of General Fund Expenditures by functions and the last Ten Years Revenue by Source.  

On the expenditure side you can see the General Government Administration has only risen by a total of 5% over the past ten years.  Capital Projects have increased dramatically but the majority of those funds are grant funds.  The Revenue pages show how General Property Tax has declined.  Other Local tax has increased due to the increase in meals tax.  Besides the meals tax, overall revenue is very flat without grant funds which are represented in the Intergovernmental category along with street funding, law enforcement funding and personal property tax relief which is substantial from the commonwealth.  

Also if you note, the expenditures exceeded the revenue by $229,108.  Over $200,000 of that number were street funds that were received in FY2017 that were carried over into FY18 that were used for paving.  Also primarily grant funds shifts between two fiscal years when we front the funds in one fiscal year and do not receive reimbursement until the following fiscal year.  

The Town has maintained the same real estate tax rate of 21 cents since 2008.  We have had the same effective personal property rate of $3.35 since 1993.  Our personal property tax and real estate tax levies are both (tax $ billed) less than they were in 2008.  Our collect rate has been about the same % for the last 5-6 years.  I have recently hired a part time person.  Part of her job is to work on collection of past due taxes which includes compiling real estate data to send to our collection attorney which will ultimately lead to a tax sale for delinquent taxes.  

Bonded debt is a ratio of net bonded debt to assessed real estate value.  Our gross bonded debt is $6.73 million with water and sewer accounting for 93% of the total debt.  Our net bonded debt is $472,903 down from $544,858 last year.    Our net bonded debt per capita is $133.  As a comparison Alleghany County’s bonded debt is $3,007 per capita.  

In 2018 we received over $1.26 million in grant funding from the State and Federal Government.  This amount of grant funding triggered the requirement for the Single Audit Act.  This simply means the auditors have to look more closely at each transaction relating to those projects involving grant funds including how we bid the project.    We also received no findings on the Single Audit Act. 

Councilman Oeltjen asked just to clarify that the differences listed were basically a shortage on paper only.  Mrs. Tyler stated that was correct.  She stated that it is with the street money and the Town held a portion, $550-$600K while waiting to see if a grant that was applied for was received and then when the grant wasn’t used, the funds weren’t used until the following fiscal year.
Councilman Goings asked if real estate has ever gone down in an assessment.  Mrs. Tyler stated that yes, some raise, some decline, some stay the same, but reminded everyone that the County performs and is responsible in full for the assessments.

Mrs. Tyler made it a point to point out that the Town had received well over $5 million in grant funding alone.  Mrs. Burcham agreed and stated that there was an analysis performed for the years 2011-17 and that with that grant funding is the only way a lot of the improvements made in the Town have been able to take place and that she will continue to look for more that may be possible for the Town to receive.  Mrs. Tyler also reminded everyone that the Water and Sewer Funds are totally separate funds and they do not intermingle with each other or the general fund.

CONSENT AGENDA
1.  MINUTES  
Council Work Session   January 15, 2019



Council Meeting

January 22, 2019
















RECOMMENDATION:  Approve minutes of January 15 & 22, 2019
Vice Mayor Marshall asked about discussion of the swinging bridge during the Council Work Session.  Mrs. Burcham explained that she creates those minutes and would make an addition to include that item.  A motion to accept minutes with changes to title of Councilman Oeltjen that had been mis-printed on a few pages.  The request was made by Vice Mayor Pam Marshall and those changes have been made.

Motion to approve minutes with change as requested

Motion made by:
Councilman Goings

Seconded by:

Councilman Umstead

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
ACTION ITEMS
2. RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR ACCESS ROAD


In order to establish an access road onto the Railyard property, VDOT requires this resolution of support be provided.



RECOMMENDATION:  Adopt resolution

Angela Carper, Clerk, read the resolution as required.  Dr. Goings asked where the road would be located.  Mrs. Burcham explained that back when the railyard property was deeded to the Town the funds, slightly over $1 million, were then authorized to Clifton Forge with the help of members of Congress and Senator Trumbo, and have been setting since 1981 because until there was use of the property, installing a road was difficult to do and could have hampered a business being able to use the property if the road was installed in the incorrect place.  Now that the property is being used by Houff Corporation and they have a 20-year lease/purchase agreement for the property, the access road will replace a temporary road that was installed by Mr. Houff to allow better access to the entire property and will also improve the area off of Richmond Road where the mulch operation is located.  She stated that Mr. Houff currently has two businesses located on the site with plans of three to four more in the future.  
Mayor Irvine asked if the Town would not still be responsible for maintenance, such as plowing during inclement weather. Mrs. Burcham explained that while technically the Town will be responsible for the area, with the newly built road will also come additional funding through VDOT to cover such expenses, and that the current tenant, Mr. Houff plans to conduct those types of maintenance activities while there so that there will be no additional costs for manpower from the Town.
Vice Mayor Marshall asked what would happen if the tenant moves away.  Mrs. Burcham explained that as previously mentioned, Houff Corporation is signed on with a 20-year lease with option to purchase agreement and that there are 18.5 years remaining on that agreement.

With no further questions or comments, Mayor Irvine called for a motion to adopt the resolution.

Motion to adopt resolution

Motion made by:
Councilman Goings

Seconded by:

Councilman Oeltjen

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
INFORMATION

Town offices will be closed on Monday, February 18, 2019 in observance of George Washington Day.
MANAGER’S COMMENTS

Mrs. Burcham mentioned the upcoming reception to honor Chief Barry Balser’s retirement being held at the Clifton Forge Fire Station on Monday, February 25, 2019 from 3:30 – 5:30 and stated that everyone is invited to attend.
Mrs. Burcham reminded everyone of the Martin Luther King, Jr. Walk of Legacy that had been postponed until Sunday, February 17 at 3 PM and encouraged everyone to attend.

Mrs. Burcham stated that she is pleased to announce that all the houses included in the Roxbury Rehabilitation Project are now under contract and that the project is expected to be completed and closed within the next couple of months.

Mrs. Burcham mentioned that there is a lot of talk about there being no jobs in the area and that it is often heard of the difficulty by employers of getting employees.  She wanted to let everyone know that the Town has added the link to the Alleghany Highlands Economic Development’s job board onto its website for everyone to have access to.  She stated that since the courts have disallowed the suspension of driver’s licenses for unpaid fines and court costs it should help as well.  She encouraged people to please go to the page and encourage those looking for a job as there are jobs available in this area and they are working hard to recruit higher paying jobs to the area as well but need employees to fill them.
Mrs. Burcham mentioned that the annual Soup for Seniors non-perishable food drive sponsored by the LOA is once again being held and that there are drop boxes located at both Town Hall and the Fire Department.

Mrs. Burcham mentioned a very unfortunate situation that occurred at a local residence.  Several years ago, the Town offered a sewer cleanout program and charged a fee of $2 per month.  The program offered the Town to inspect any existing clean out to make sure it met standards to see if approved or the installation of a clean out if none existed on the property for a $60 fee, which barely covers the cost of the materials needed for installation.  With that, it would remove responsibility for that section should there be a backup of any kind, but few people took advantage of the program. The situation recently involved a sewer backup in a home where the lateral was connected to two other homes that were located above the property.  Since no one wanted to take responsibility for the backup, the resident ended up having to file an insurance claim in order to get the damages taken care of and cleaned up.  She reminded everyone that the Town still offers the installation of a clean out if you do not have one for the fee of $60 and encouraged those in that situation to take advantage of the program.
Mrs. Burcham mentioned that the Town will once again be a location for the Summer Lunch Program which will run from June 17 – July 27, Monday – Thursday, at the Clifton Forge Fire Department.

Mrs. Burcham encouraged by members of Council, to share just some of the activities that she and the Staff are involved in on a regular basis.  Just in the past week, she attended meetings for EDC, Alleghany County inter-governmental Committee, Americore,  Corridor Curb Appeal project which will eventually have a mural painted by area students on the wall/steps on Keswick Street and to add additional lighting, a Gauntlet meeting, a meeting for the Health Department, a Planning Commission Meeting discussing the revision of the Comprehensive Plan, and others.  
UPCOMING EVENTS
CLIFTON FORGE PUBLIC LIBRARY

PRE-SCHOOL STORY TIME—WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 20, 2019, 11 AM – NOON

TODDLER TIME—WEDNESDAY, MARCH 6, 2019, 11-11:45 AM
PRE-SCHOOL STORY TIME—WEDNESDAY, MARCH 20, 2019, 11 AM - NOON

CLIFTON FORGE SCHOOL OF THE ARTS
JAMMIN AT THE MILL—FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 15, & MARCH 15, 2019, 7 PM

MASONIC THEATRE
 

RIDDICK DANCE—SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 2019, 7 PM
MLK DAY WALK OF LEGACY—SUNDAY, FEBRUARY 17, 2018, 3 PM

MOUNTAIN OPRY SWEETHEART’S SHOW FEATURING KEITH BRYANT—SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2019, 7 PM

QUILT RETRETA WITH KAYE ENGLAND 2019—THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2019, 2 PM
“THE PRINCESS AND THE PEA” BY THE BARTER PLAYERS—SUNDAY, MARCH 3, 2019, 3 PM

PINK TIE GALA—SATURDAY, MARCH 9, 2019, 7 PM

CHURCH BASEMENT LADIES—“RISE UP O MEN”—SUNDAY, MARCH 10, 2019, 2 PM

HEART OF THE COMMUNITY CELEBRATING THE IRISH PROGRESSIVE DINNER—SATURDAY, MARCH 16, 2019, 5:30 PM

ROBBIE LIMON—THE SINGER AND SONGWRITERS SHOW—SATURDAY, MARCH 16, 2019, 7:30 PM

RHYTHM OF THE DANCE—MONDAY, MARCH 18, 2019, 7 PM

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Jenny Oeltjen, owner of Livy’s Closet and local resident stated that she had come to the meeting to speak to Mayor Irvine and had some questions for him pertaining to his recent comments made during the interview he had mentioned at the beginning of the meeting.  She thanked him for making the clarification on the name of the Park as that was one of her questions.  Mrs. Oeltjen asked Mayor Irvine first about his comments regarding the new police department and asked why offices already available at Town Hall couldn’t be used to avoid the cost.  Mayor Irvine stated that the interview were only his views and not necessarily the views of Council and that he didn’t necessarily mean a new Police Department, just a better area for them because their area is old and it has had issues in the past, but that he had spoken to the Town Manager and that they had decided to wait.  Councilman Goings spoke up to say that it was discussed at the most recent Council work session.
Mrs. Oeltjen stated that as a business owner and citizen she feels rather than a new police department, it would be better to have the increased police presence as the new Chief Wickline has stated will occur.  She stated that with previous Mayors they had made regular visits to hers and other area businesses just to ask how things were going, ask for observations, and advise on new things upcoming within the Town and that since he is a new Mayor and that hasn’t happened, she wanted to come to the meeting to speak to him directly.
Mrs. Oeltjen then asked about the mention of eliminating the town decals and stated that it has previously been discussed and she is aware that would mean a loss of revenue to the Town of around $55,000 and asked where the funds to cover that loss would come from.  Mayor Irvine stated that the County had eliminated their decals 3-4 years ago and that he spoke to Wanda Simpson  and she had stated that the Town would lose money, even as much up to possibly $60,000, but that the fee for the decal would be included on taxes and then if not paid a hold through the DMV is put on the persons license.  He stated that he also thought it would be a good way to deal with those not paying their real estate taxes and had meant to mention it to Mrs. Tyler when she was making her presentation earlier.  Councilman Goings stated that it was never Council’s intention not to charge, only to eliminate the actual decal that you put on your vehicle.  Vice Mayor Marshall advised that she agreed with Mayor Irvine and Councilman Goings and felt most citizens wanted the decals eliminated.  Mrs. Oeltjen again confirmed that he meant to add the fee to the current taxes, so as to increase the amount that is paid.  Mayor Irvine stated that the taxes would not raise.

Mrs. Oeltjen then asked about the fund-raising efforts that had been mentioned for Matthews Park.  Mayor Irvine advised that Angela had typed him a request letter that he had used, but that he decided to wait until spring because it is hard to get funds during the winter from people.  He stated that new goals have already been installed at both Matthews and Memorial Parks, but that he hasn’t given up on any of the parks and will continue to try to raise funds for them all.

Lastly, Mrs. Oeltjen mentioned the comment by Mayor Irvine regarding inter-government interaction and stated that those efforts and meetings have been going on for several years now and asked him to clarify what he meant.  Mayor Irvine stated that yes, they have been being held for a number of years now and what he meant by his comments were that there was more being done and it was better now, with individuals from each locality attending the others meetings, he made mention of there being 4 members of Council at the most recent Alleghany County Board of Supervisors meeting and that being in error.  He also advised that he has his regular full-time job which he works from 6 AM – 2:30 PM and that he will start to come around more as he can.
Mrs. Burcham advised that she had anticipated that someone would have asked Mrs. Tyler about the decals during her presentation but wanted to mention that she will be returning to the first Council meeting in March with a detailed presentation on the process and all the things involved in the possibility of eliminating the decals.  Also, she mentioned that the Code Enforcement officer and Community Development Director will be making a presentation at the next meeting on February 26 on all the code enforcement issues and how they are being handled as far as cleanup. 

COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilman Umstead thanked everyone for coming out, congratulated Mr. Wickline on becoming Police Chief and stated that he looks forward to working with him.  He thanked Mrs. Tyler and complimented her on the report she had provided.
Councilman Goings thanked everyone for coming and congratulated Mr. Wickline as well.  He thanked Mrs. Tyler for her presentation.
Councilman Oeltjen thanked everyone and congratulated Mr. Wickline, stating that he looks forward to working with him and seeing more of the officers out and about in Town.  He thanked Mrs. Tyler for her presentation and information and stated he looks forward to her presentation in March regarding the decals.  He encouraged anyone with questions or concerns to come out to the meetings and sign up to speak.  He thanked the Town Manager for all of her work and attending the many meetings that she does to help the Town and stated that as part of his new duties he had recently attended the meeting for the Chamber of Commerce and that he is pleased to be working with them to promote the area and continue to learn.

Vice Mayor Marshall wished Chief Balser good luck on his retirement and welcomed Mr. Wickline and wished him the best of luck as the incoming Chief of Police.  She thanked Reverend Irvine for the invocation and Mrs. Tyler for her presentation and stated that she is the member of Council who had asked Mrs. Burcham to discuss the many meetings and all that goes on because she feels people would appreciate it.  She mentioned that she has a Facebook page up and will also be doing a face-to-face meeting at the Library each month.  She mentioned the Alleghany County Board of Supervisors meeting recently attended and stated that she is pleased to see Wrightsville receiving the grant and thanked Mrs. Burcham for helping them to facilitate the efforts. She thanked Public Works for their recent efforts to repair damages that had been done at Booker T. Washington Park and the help at her home as well.  Lastly, Vice Mayor Marshall mentioned Black History Month and stated that this year’s marks the 400th year that African’s came to Virginia and that they have been contributing to the US as well as Virginia.  She also mentioned the many important figures who have played a role in the Town’s history and government such as Robert Davis, George Goode, Meridith Mills, Ed Mansfield, Robert Johnson, and herself.  She mentioned the display at the Library created by Oteria Broady, Ione Callendar, and Ettrula Moore and encouraged everyone to go see it and learn the rich history of the area.
Mayor Irvine thanked everyone for coming, making special mention of members of other localities government boards attending in the audience to include Richard Shull from the Alleghany County Board of Supervisors and Chuck Unroe and Richard Erskine from Iron Gate’s Town Council.  He thanked Mrs. Tyler for her presentation and congratulated Mr. Wickline on becoming the Chief of Police.  Lastly, he offered condolences to David Davis on the recent loss of his Mother.
CLOSED SESSION – PURSUANT TO SECTION CHAPTER 2.2-3711 A-3 REAL ESTATE:  DISCUSSION OF OPTION RENEWAL AND UNSOLICITED PROPOSAL and A-1 PERSONNEL:  APPOINTMENT TO BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS
Motion made by:  
Councilman Umstead


Time: 8:15 PM
Seconded by:

Councilman Goings

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0

Motion to return to open session




Time: 8:54 PM

    Motion made by:  
Councilman Umstead



Seconded by:

Vice Mayor Marshall

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
Motion to certify only indicated items were discussed

Motion made by:

Councilman Oeltjen

Seconded by:

Councilman Umstead

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0

Council discussed preparing a resolution in support of the employees of the public-school systems getting a raise.

Motion to appoint Adam Kenny to the Library Board for a four-year term

Motion made by:

Councilman Goings
Seconded by:

Vice Mayor Marshall

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
Motion to continue meeting until 6 PM on Tuesday, February 26, 2018











TIME:  8:58 PM
Motion made by:

Councilman Oeltjen
Seconded by:

Councilman Umstead

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
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